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Midtown Residents Association Neighborhood Newsletter
FALL 2008__________________________________________________________________________

Visit our web site at http://www.midtownresidents.org/

FROM THE CHAIR: Peggy Kenny
Greetings Midtown residents! I hope your summer has been enjoyable, whether you have traveled to distant points or remained close to home.

Those who follow the local news know there is a new city manager in town, and some new initiatives proposed by our city council. Midtown Residents Association is working to align our goals with the city initiatives, and I’d like to tell you about three ways we are doing that.
A Greener MRA

First, the city has emphasized “going green” with several initiatives, such as the Palo Alto Green energy program and the Green Building Ordinance. Our MRA Vice-Chair, Sheri Furman, is participating in the Community Environmental Action Partnership (CEAP) that helps homeowners and businesses reduce their carbon footprint.  If you are interested in helping with this effort or would like more information, contact Sheri at sheri11@earthlink.net or call 856.0869.

As a result, our steering committee is looking at ways we can “green” the association.  Some of the ideas include more electronic communications, and less paper.  We need to hear from you, our members, about this.  How do you prefer to receive information from MRA?  Do you receive the weekly E-news?  Would you like to receive Evites to our meetings?  Are you willing to receive the newsletter electronically instead of in the mail?  

Steps like this would reduce both our carbon footprint and our costs, but we need to know what our members think about it.  We will be sending out an electronic survey soon, as well as noting your input at the Ice Cream Social.  If you don’t have an electronic connection, you can let us know your opinion by calling Sheri Furman at 856-0869.

Civic Engagement
Another major city council initiative is civic engagement.  While the council has not clearly defined what this means, we believe the easiest place for most citizens to engage with local government is through their local neighborhood association.  Start with getting to know your own neighbors better, and working with them on projects and issues that affect your day-to-day lives.  When we speak as an association on issues, our voices have more impact.  For example, when the mature trees along Sterling Canal were threatened with removal recently, Midtown Residents Association, led by our Traffic and Trees chair Pam Radin, met with homeowners, documented their concerns, and presented those concerns to the city and to the Architectural Review Board.  As a result, the trees have been saved, and the landscape plan for Sterling Canal has been improved.  This is an outstanding example of civic engagement, and it highlights the value of a neighborhood association.

Know Your Neighbors / Be Prepared
Finally, the city is aware that all of us need to be prepared for the kinds of emergencies that can strike at any time: earthquakes, flooding, or pandemic health events are examples.  MRA, with strong leadership from past chair Annette Ashton, is working to develop and train block coordinators to interact with residents of their block and neighborhood, as well as serve as a communication node and report the conditions of the block during an emergency.  If your block does not yet have a coordinator, I invite you to consider becoming that person.  It’s 
both a fun and important way to participate in your neighborhood and city.
Annual Ice Cream Social

Finally, I warmly encourage all of you to join your neighbors at the MRA Ice Cream and Issues Social on Sunday, September 14, from 1 – 4 p.m. As usual, there will be representatives of local issues, fun, games, and of course, ice cream. Hope to see you there!

Civic Engagement in the Palo Alto Community
by Yiaway Yeh, Palo Alto City Council
Civic engagement was the hallmark of Palo Alto when I was growing up.  Even as a young teenager at JLS, it was already clear to me that Palo Altans had strong opinions that varied widely.
Some local:  How could a neighborhood receive more robust community services like a park?  “That would improve our quality of life even more!” “We have the best community services around the Peninsula already.”

Some regional: Where do all of the public transportation dollars go that originate in Palo Alto?  “Shouldn’t we get a bus to take us to work for all the taxes we pay?” “Caltrain service is pretty nice, if it ever could get to San Francisco faster, like an express train.”
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	After college, when I joined the Peace Corps, civic engagement came alive again in village-wide meetings under an expansive baobab tree in Djigouera, my village of service in Burkina Faso.  Assigned to the village’s government health center, my work focused on improving the organization and delivery of sustainable health services.  It was under this baobab tree that I witnessed how the village’s theater and music troupe called everyone to the meeting through song.


During my two years, the troupe went on to serve the village health center by providing educational health sessions in local language, song, and dance, and eventually was supported by the center’s budget as the primary outlet for preventive health education.
Back in Palo Alto, the fact that those early questions remain relevant many years later is not an observation of inaction.  Instead, it highlights the need for constant renewal of interest and action in our community’s civic issues.  Over time, as our neighbors come and go and our businesses change, the need to participate in ways that can positively impact our broader community remains.  Our close attention to our lives, our government, and our community, including the sense of what can and should be done from all of these perspectives, holds much promise for what will happen to the quality of life in Palo Alto, particularly when people work together for the broader interests of our community.

The City Council earlier this year added a somewhat nebulous, but necessary, Council Priority of civic engagement.  Already this year, through the Block Preparedness Coordinator Program, an initiative of Palo Alto Neighborhoods (http://www.paneighborhoods.org/), emergency preparedness is on the forefront of many families’ summer activities.  The Community Environmental Action Partnership is an ongoing forum to discuss and create solutions for how the community and city will address myriad environmental issues (http://pa-ceap.pbwiki.com/).  

With a new city manager coming on board around Labor Day, our city and community will continue to explore ways we can all benefit from the deep and broad talents of our residents.  Starting this fall, the Administrative Services Department will convene a committee of residential and business volunteers to evaluate the city’s website and identify improvements.  The process of creating a new Leadership Palo Alto program to provide training for civic leaders and develop an essential pipeline for our city’s boards and commissions will begin.

Back to that baobab tree…

Learning the songs of our fellow residents in Palo Alto and where the baobab trees of our community are located to help forward the broader interests of the community is a process that has long been in place here in Palo Alto.  But, it can always benefit from renewal.  As we look forward to the last several months of this year, next year, and even the next five years, our community will be stronger from people deciding to engage in civic issues.  

Be a part of the renewal of civic engagement and join in on some good, old-fashioned collaboration on behalf of the community.  Keep your eyes peeled and ears open for more information in the coming months.  You can always contact the City Manager’s Office with your ideas or for additional information at (650) 329-2392 or the City Council at (650) 329-2571.
	Midtown Merchants Festival Looking for Art Vendors
Midtown Residents: As part of the upcoming Midtown Festival scheduled for October 18th from 11am-4pm, your local merchants are inviting area residents to display for sale their artwork and handicrafts.  Each vendor will be responsible for their own table, proof of insurance and appropriate licenses.  For further information please contact Carla Cumpston at Edward Jones, 650-321-8586.


MIDTOWN – People define our history…a continuing story…
Geri McGilvray
Interviewed by Annette Ashton
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	Much has been written about Midtown artist and musician Geri McGilvray over the years—here’s the Midtown version. 

Geri is a Bay Area girl, born in San Jose, but her family moved to Sacramento when she was a few months old.  She twinkles as she explains that she escaped at 11 when her family moved back to San Francisco -- the Broadmoor – and her “life” started then.  Her mother let her take the bus everywhere!  It was wonderful; it was only a two mile walk to the beach.  She especially loved the fog.

Geri was born with a love of art. She was not able to take her eyes off a picture of an angel hanging near her crib.  In Sacramento, her mother took her to the Crocker Art Gallery after church, where she 


was fascinated by a painting of a Russian wedding, and the gallery became her favorite place to go.  Although her parents knew she loved art, they had no idea that their daughter--their little blond angel--would become an artist.  Although art class was her favorite in high school, class projects were slow moving and were mostly crafts like in Brownie camp.  There was no opportunity to do anything creative like the drawing and sketching that Geri loved.  She also loved books, words and especially writing poetry.

Geri went to San Francisco City College and San Francisco State studying nutrition and physical fitness, and working her way through at JC Penney selling little boys’ jeans (what a place for a talented person!)  In her last semester, she took an elective art class, astounding her teacher with her talent.  After college she took a six week art history tour of Europe (awarded by the California Scholarship Federation), traveling to all the western European countries – Greece, Italy, France, England – studying with great people.  “It was so exciting for an artist – the architecture, the cathedrals,” she recalls.  Geri hadn't started painting yet, but she did keep meticulous notes of her travels in her journals peppered with many sketches. 

	After her marriage, she moved to Redwood City.  When daughter Maureen and son Chuck were toddlers, Geri began to paint. She attended an art class at Sequoia Adult Education where her teachers were the extraordinary watercolorist, Ralph Ledesma, and oil painter Richard Inman, and she joined the Sequoia Art Club. “As soon as I started painting, that’s all I did,” she remembers.  Her greatest influence was the extremely popular kinetogenics artist Richard Bowman, frequently featured in MOMA (Museum of Modern Art) and Architectural Digest.  She worked in textured oils and everything sold or won awards.  Geri was asked to substitute teaching art, where she was so popular that her entire class petitioned for her to continue.  “I let them learn, and my classes 
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were always full,” said Geri.  She taught art for many years at Paly and Cubberley adult school as well as ceramics for Avenidas and is proud of her lifetime teaching credential.

Geri has two grown children - a boy and girl, each with 2 sons.  Divorced, she raised both children alone by working in residential real estate.  She did have art shows but felt that to be taken seriously, she needed to do art full time, so she left real estate in the late 90s to do so and has had her studio since then, proudly participating in Open Studio for 11 years. 

For fun, Geri plays the guitar and sings. The love of her life, Mike Bechler, is also a musician. On their first date, they talked music and played guitars. “I couldn't believe he knew all the same songs that I did.” They perform acoustic folk music locally, occasionally at Midtown Residents Association Ice Cream Socials!  She still takes guitar lessons and faithfully attends the annual “Hardly Strictly Blue Grass” music festival in San Francisco.

How has her art changed over the years?  Due to an allergy, Geri has moved away from oils to acrylics and now paints in many other media forms.  Her friend and colleague Sue Eddins expresses Geri’s art as follows: “There is a lyrical quality expressed in her work, from imaginative brush strokes to a bold expressive use of colors.  Geri loves to express her feelings and ideals.  Her work conveys memories and images over the years from abstract expressions to impressionist paintings.”  Geri is thrilled that her paintings have found a home in every state in the US and is grateful for her life, her family and friends and for being able to share art with her grandchildren.  

Being Prepared Means More than Earthquake Readiness by Annette Ashton
Many think "emergency preparedness" is only for the earthquake.  Knowing your neighbors is also critical when it comes to robberies and fires. 

Midtown has experienced both in the last few weeks.  Don't wait; meet your neighbors before a tragedy occurs. Have your block be part of the Palo Alto Neighborhoods Emergency Disaster Preparedness effort.  You can find more information at www.paneighborhoods.org/ep.  You can also contact me (Annette) at ashtonannette@gmail.com to get on the list for the next class or to schedule an introductory session for your block.

Be Prepared for a Fire

Make sure you know what to do for a home fire.  Practice fire drills with the family.  Know where and how to get out of your home in a fire.

Check to make sure your fire extinguishers work.  A fire extinguisher should be placed near or inside the kitchen to put out small fires.  Be sure you know how to use a fire extinguisher, before you need to use it.

Working smoke detectors cut the risk of dying in a home fire by half.  Although smoke detectors are in 92 percent of American homes, nearly one third do not work because of old or missing batteries.  The IAFC (International Association of Fire Chiefs) encourages people to change smoke detector batteries at least annually.  You should test your smoke detectors periodically to ensure that they are working correctly. Smoke detectors should not be placed near air vents, kitchens or in garages.  Other good locations for installing smoke detectors are in hallways and just outside bedroom doors. 

More fire tips at http://www.cityofpaloalto.org/news/displaynews.asp?NewsID=602&TargetID=99
Green Issues -- CEAP, BYOB and Green@Home by Sheri Furman
· Green@Home
Acterra’s Green@Home House Calls program trains volunteers to meet with residents in their homes to install simple energy-saving devices and perform a free basic energy-saving audit.  Acterra provides volunteer training and scheduling.  To volunteer or for more information, contact Twana Karney (twanak@acterra.org).

· CEAP (Community Environment Action Partnership)
CEAP is an outgrowth of the Green Ribbon Task Force.  All community segments (businesses, schools, neighborhoods, non-profits, etc.) are creating their own action plans to help reduce our carbon footprint.  I’m the current neighborhood segment liaison and welcome anyone who’d like to be an environmental leader in your neighborhood.  The neighborhood segment is developing literature describing 10 things we can do to reduce our energy usage and hopes to have volunteers go door to door to talk to residents about this issue.  Contact me (sheri11@earthlink.net) for more info.

· BYOB (Bring Your Own Bag)
The City’s BYOB campaign has a goal of increased reusable bag use/people bringing their own bag when they shop.  Currently only 10% of bags being used are resusable.

Palo Alto Neighborhoods (which includes MRA) is now a Community Partner with the City in the BYOB campaign.  Help get the word out to friends, family, church, school, clubs, parties, etc. about bringing their own bags when they shop (and not just at grocery stores).

	Get the Latest Midtown News by Email or Let Us Know if Your Email Has Changed
If you are not receiving enews updates about events of importance to Midtown, and you would like to, just send your email address, name and phone to MidtownNews@att.net.  If your email has changed, let us know. Send your new address to our enews editor at MidtownNews@att.net.

You can also share your thoughts on our listserv at http://groups.yahoo.com/group/PaloAltoMidtown.  
As a member of the group you can easily send messages to the group by emailing PaloAltoMidtown@yahoogroups.com.


Oregon Expressway Project Update by Pam Radin
On August 28th (too late for the results to make this newsletter), MRA hosted a general meeting for all Palo Altans to provide input to the Oregon Expressway Project “Alternative Plans”.  The Proposed Alternative plans for the Expressway currently include far-reaching changes that affect every residential street intersecting Oregon Expressway from West Bayshore Road to Bryant Street.

The theme of the changes now being considered along the Expressway is Safety, which includes:

· Enhanced vehicle signalization (either left-turn signals or 3-way signals) and synchronized lights.
· Lane reconfiguration--such as right- or left-turn only lanes--for better vehicle queuing and flow of vehicles.
· Child/bicycle/vehicle safety issues, including countdown signals and enhanced pedestrian crossings.
· Possible median closures at Waverly, Ross, and Indian to provide risk management to the County and provide longer stretches of vehicle flow without turns.
· ADA and pedestrian access improvements, such as improved landing areas and raised medians.
· In-ground bike sensors, for improved bicycle detection and timing at each residential street.
Areas of concern about the proposed changes include the impact on neighborhood parking, landscape trees and shrubs, and vehicle bicycle/pedestrian accessibility, among other issues.  In addition, the changes may violate the City’s Comprehensive Plan.

As a result of quite vocal concerns by residents on both sides of Oregon Expressway, the County project planners will reevaluate and redesign the Expressway Plan Alternatives to better incorporate the public comment received at the MRA General Meeting.

The revised Alternative Plans will be presented to the Planning and Transportation Commission in January 2009.  The Plan will then advance to City Council and onto the County Board of Supervisors for consideration.

You can receive an update on the latest Alternative Plans throughout the project at www.oregonexpressway.info with comments to city.council@cityofpaloalto.org and gayle.likens@cityofpaloalto.org.
Trees and Privacy Preserved by Pam Radin
Thanks in large part to MRA efforts the landscaping efforts along Sterling Canal are underway and the 100 year old majestic trees that align the Sterling Canal will be preserved.  Area neighbors reached out to the MRA for help to retain the trees that provide the existing homes that abut the canal with privacy and shade from the new development at West Bayshore and Loma Verde. MRA, neighbors, City staff, and the developer worked together beginning in February to improve the Sterling Canal Landscape Plan.

Overall, the improved plan calls for existing trees to remain, new native trees to be added and more foliage throughout.  The plan also includes a meandering trail bordered by the preserved trees; native shrubs, new live oak and pepper trees and a Mexican Grass trail border.

Because Sterling Canal is part of the Baylands habitat, the new plan allows it to continue to be an environment for egrets, lizards, songbirds and hummingbirds.

Thanks to City Council, ARB, City staff and Mozart Development for finalizing the plans with community involvement, including ideas from advocates of the Right Tree in the Right Place.
	SEPTEMBER 14 - NINTH ANNUAL ICE CREAM AND ISSUES SOCIAL

HOOVER PARK – 1:00-4:00 PM

Talk with representatives from the library bond issue, Stanford Hospitals and the “green” movement – meet your neighbors – get to know the MRA Steering Committee.  Information for adults – games for kids – prizes for all.  Learn about emergency preparedness, being a Block Coordinator, what’s going on in the neighborhood.

* * *  Ice Cream  * * * Music * * *  Food  * * *  Fun  * * *  (did we mention Ice Cream?)  * * * 


Upcoming Events and Meetings

	· Annual MRA Ice Cream Social – September 14
· Friends Meeting annual Harvest Festival – September 24
· Friends Nursery School Rummage Sale – October 4
· Midtown Merchants Summer Festival – October 18


	Please let us know ( MidtownNews@att.net ) 
if you would like to receive our periodic electronic enews and/or if you have a new email.


	Printing of this newsletter made possible by the kind donation of Midtown Realty.
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Midtown Residents Association

824 Moreno

Palo Alto, CA  94303

Share This Newsletter





With A Friend














Your financial support enables us to pay for the modest expenses of MRA: postage, events, etc.


Please note the date on your label on this newsletter is the date you last paid or sent a check.


To join or renew online: go to our web site � HYPERLINK "http://www.MidtownResidents.org" ��www.MidtownResidents.org� and click the left icon “Become a Member”.


If by check ($10): make your check out to MRA, and send to our treasurer Sylvia Gartner, at 824 Moreno, Palo Alto, 94303.








